BEFORE THE WASHINGTON UTILITIES AND TRANSPORTATION COMMISSION

	In the Matter of 

THE JOINT PETITION FOR ENFORCEMENT OF INTERCONNECTION AGREEMENTS WITH VERIZON NORTHWEST, INC.


	DOCKET NO.  UT-041127

COMMISSION STAFF’S RESPONSE TO VERIZON’S MOTION TO DEFER RULING 


1 Commission Staff submits that the Commission should grant Verizon Northwest, Inc.’s September 9, 2005, Motion to Defer Ruling on Petition for Reconsideration.
2 Deferring a final decision on this matter would not create uncertainty or cause prejudice to any party in this case.  On the contrary, it would conserve Commission and party resources and would have the effect of maintaining the status quo through the period beyond which the issues before the Commission will, largely if not completely, become moot.

3 If the Commission decides to defer a decision on Verizon’s petition for reconsideration until no earlier than March 26, 2006, as requested by Verizon, the status quo will remain in effect at least until that time.  Maintaining the status quo is to the competitive local exchange carrier’s (CLEC’s) benefit in this case.
4 Prior Commission orders have preserved the CLEC’s right to obtain the functionality of the unbundled network platform (UNE-P) at Verizon’s Mount Vernon switch, at the rates established for UNE-P, while at the same time allowing Verizon to install its new switching equipment at that location.  The Commission did this by allowing Verizon to convert CLEC UNE-P lines to resale service (which is functionally equivalent to UNE-p), but to charge CLECs no more than the UNE-P rate for that service.
Verizon must either manually modify the bills to affected CLECs after they are electronically generated from Verizon’s billing systems, or allow CLECs to use the billing dispute process in their interconnection agreements to dispute the bill for resold service and pay no more than the UNE-P amount for the affected lines until this issue, and the appropriate remedy due to either the CLECs or Verizon, is resolved in a later proceeding
Paragraph 35 of Order No. 10 in Docket No. UT-043013.  This requirement was modified in the Commission’s Order No. 03 in the instant docket to allow Verizon, beginning on March 11, 2005, (the effective date of the Federal Communication Commission’s Triennial Review Remand Order (TRRO)) to charge affected CLECs the UNE-P transition rate for resale service provided out of the Mount Vernon switch (i.e., the state UNE-P rate plus one dollar).  This requirement is still in effect and will remain so until superseded.
5 In the TRRO, the FCC adopted rules to phase out the requirement that incumbents like Verizon provide unbundled access to mass market switching (and therefore to UNE-P) at all, let alone over “packet switches.”  For one year following the effective date of the TRRO, incumbents are required to continue providing existing unbundled switching at the rates established by the states, plus one dollar.  47 C.F.R. § 51.319(d)(2).  After March 2006 (i.e., one year from the effective date of the Triennial Review Remand Order), unbundled switching will no longer be provided at all, Id., so the issue of whether CLECs are entitled to unbundled switching over the particular type of switch Verizon has deployed at Mt. Vernon very likely will become moot.
6 For the foregoing reasons, Commission Staff requests that the Commission grant Verizon’s motion to Defer Ruling on Petition for Reconsideration.
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